Functional Outcomes in Musculoskeletal Oncology

Aaron Gazendam, MD

Thesis Abstract

In musculoskeletal oncology, limb salvage surgery is now the standard of care for most patients with bone or soft tissue tumors of the extremities. There has been an increased interest in quantifying functional outcomes following limb salvage with both physician reported and patient reported outcome tools utilized. However, due to the rarity of the disease and lack of prospective data, there remains significant gaps in the literature surrounding functional outcomes in this population. This thesis proposes minimal important difference values for commonly used functional outcome measures and created a predictive model for postoperative function for musculoskeletal oncology patients following lower extremity limb salvage and endoprosthetic reconstruction.

The data for this thesis was retrieved from the Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery (PARITY) trial database and included patients undergoing lower extremity surgical resection and endoprosthetic reconstruction for bone or soft tissue tumors. Utilizing this data, we provided answers to two important clinical questions 1) establishing minimal important difference (MID) values for commonly utilized functional outcome scoring systems and 2) determine patient and tumor factors predictive of postoperative function.

We developed both anchor-based and distribution-based MID values for both the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Score and the Toronto Extremity Salvage Score, the two most utilized functional outcome tools in the field. Secondly, we characterized the longitudinal changes in function following endoprosthetic reconstruction and identified patient and tumor predictors of postoperative function. On average, patient function improved significantly from their preoperative baseline to 1-year follow-up, exceeding the predefined MID values. Older age, poor preoperative function, and endoprosthetic reconstruction for soft tissue sarcomas were associated with worse outcomes; reconstruction for giant cell tumors were associated with better post-operative function. Overall, these two studies aim to provide a deeper and more meaningful understanding of functional status in musculoskeletal oncology patients.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank Dr. Michelle Ghert, my primary research supervisor and mentor, who has provided me with unwavering support and guidance since beginning residency four years ago. I will be forever grateful for inspiring me to pursue a career in orthopaedic oncology. The work produced from this thesis is a direct result from the monumental effort you led in designing, leading, and completing the PARITY trial.

I would also like to thank the other members of my thesis committee.

Dr. Jason Busse, thank you for your continued support throughout my masters. We went through many rounds of edits together and your thoughtful input has improved the included papers substantially. Thank you for helping my launch my journey as a data scientist and graduate researcher.

Dr. Mo Bhandari, thank you for your mentorship and guidance about all things research, orthopaedics and life. You have inspired so many young orthopaedic surgeons to become creative and enthusiastic investigators, myself included. I look forward to many future meetings on the ski hill and on the bike trails.

I would be remiss if I did not thank Tricia Schneider, for her ongoing support. She has provided unending assistance and has patiently responded to my emails that arrive at all hours of the day and night. You have been a pleasure to work with.

Finally, thank you to the MacOrtho residency program for their ongoing support. Specifically, Dr. Vickas Khanna and Ms. Paulette Aubry have been understanding and flexible with my ever-changing schedule and requests. The successes from the past year would not have been possible without you. Aaron

Table of Contents	
THESIS ABSTRACT	2
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
GLOSSARY OF ABBREVIATIONS	8
CHAPTER 1: BACKGROUND	9
Epidemiology	9
TREATMENT	9
FUNCTIONAL OUTCOMES	
CHAPTER 2	14
DATA SOURCES	
SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES	
ETHICS STATEMENT	14
CHAPTER 3: DEFINING MINIMALLY IMPORTANT DIFFERENCES IN F OUTCOMES FOR MUSCULOSKELETAL ONCOLOGY PATIENTS UNDE	UNCTIONAL RGOING LOWER
EXTREMITY ENDOPROSTHETIC RECONSTRUCTION	
Abstract	
BACKGROUND	
Methods	
Results	
DISCUSSION	24
CONCLUSIONS	
CHAPTER 4: PREDICTORS OF FUNCTIONAL RECOVERY AMONG MU	SCULOSKELETAL
ONCOLOGY PATIENTS UNDERGOING LOWER EXTREMITY ENDOPRO	OSTHETIC
RECONSTRUCTION	
Abstract	
BACKGROUND	
Methods	
Results	
Discussion	

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	
Thesis Summary	
CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS	
CONCLUSION	
REFERENCES	

Glossary of Abbreviations

- AR Absolute risk
- CI Confidence Interval
- CIHR Canadian Institutes of Health Research
- DFR Distal Femur Replacement
- GCT Giant Cell Tumor
- HRQL Health Related Quality of Life
- IQR Interquartile Range
- MD Mean Difference
- MID Minimally Important Difference
- MSTS Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Score
- OR Odds Ratio
- PARITY -- Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery
- PFR Proximal Femur Replacement
- PTR Proximal Tibia Replacement
- ROC Receiver Operating Characteristic
- SD Standard Deviation
- STROBE Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology
- STS Soft Tissue Sarcoma
- TESS Toronto Extremity Salvage Score

CHAPTER 1: BACKGROUND

Epidemiology

The scope of musculoskeletal oncology primarily involves the treatment of malignant tumors occurring in the bone and surrounding soft tissues. Sarcoma is an umbrella term comprised of a heterogenous group of tumors of mesenchymal origin and represents the most commonly encountered primary malignancy in musculoskeletal oncology. Sarcomas are a rare and varied malignancy that can be broadly divided into bone sarcomas and soft tissue sarcomas with approximately 70 histologically distinct subtypes recognized by the World Health Organization[1].

Sarcomas represent less than 1% of all adult malignancies and 8% of pediatric solid organ malignancies[1,2]. Soft tissue sarcomas are more prevalent than bone sarcomas and represent approximately 85% of new sarcoma diagnoses each year[3,4]. Epidemiologic research from Europe has demonstrated the age-standardized incidence rates between 1.5-3.0/100,000/year and 0.5-2.0/100,000/year for soft tissue and bone sarcomas, respectively[3].

An increasingly important part of musculoskeletal oncology involves the management of metastatic bone disease. Given advances in systemic cancer therapies, the number of patients living with metastatic bone disease is rapidly increasing. Bone is a the third most common site of metastasis of many primary malignancies and surgical management is indicated when patients have impending or realized pathologic fractures or have failed nonoperative measures[5,6].

Treatment

The systemic treatment options of soft tissue and bone sarcomas varies widely based on histologic subtype and is outside of the scope of this thesis. Regardless of subtype,

surgery remains a cornerstone of treatment for sarcoma management[7]. The goal of surgical management is local disease control through wide excision with negative margins. Historically, amputation was the gold standard surgical option to achieve satisfactory oncologic outcomes. However, due to advances in systemic therapies, imaging modalities and implant prostheses, limb salvage surgery has become the contemporary standard of care for patients with localized sarcomas of the appendicular skeleton[7]. Limb salvage surgery has demonstrated similar disease free survival and overall survival while improving function when compared to amputation[8,9].

In patients with metastatic bone disease, there is a wide variety of both operative and nonoperative treatment options that vary based on tumor size, location, and type. Given the poor bone healing potential due to abnormal tumor biology, patients who have impending or realized fractures secondary to metastatic bone disease often undergo surgical management[10]. Patients with a solitary metastasis may undergo surgical resection and reconstruction with curative intent, depending on the primary tumor type[5].

For peri-articular bone or soft tissue tumors invading bone, wide resection with endoprosthetic reconstruction has become the most commonly utilized reconstruction technique[11]. An endoprosthesis is a metallic joint replacement that fills the bony defect left by the tumor resection and aims to replicate normal joint movement. Historically, endoprosthesis were custom made, which limited their utility. The advent of modular endoprostheses which are readily available has led to widespread adoption in the orthopaedic oncology community[12].

Functional Outcomes

Given the shift from amputation to limb-salvage surgery, there has been an interest in quantifying the functional outcomes and abilities of patients in musculoskeletal oncology.

In 1981, the International Symposium on Limb Salvage surgery identified the lack of standardized reporting as a gap in the literature and Enneking et al proposed the first musculoskeletal oncology focused functional outcome tool in 1987 called the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Score 87 (MSTS-87)[13].

Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Score

The MSTS-87 was updated in 1993 to its current form (MSTS-93) and is more limb specific[14]. The MSTS-93 is a subjective system based on physician ratings that encompasses seven sub-domains of pain, range of motion, function, emotional acceptance, use of supports, walking ability, and gait. Each item is scored from 0 to 5 with a maximum score of 35 that is converted to scale from 0-100 with higher scores indicating better function. When evaluated using the Nottingham Health Profile, the Short Form-36 (SF-36), and the EuroQol protocol, the MSTS had acceptable reliability and construct validity in measuring in patients with malignant musculoskeletal tumors[15]. The MSTS scoring system is the most widely reported functional outcome tool in the musculoskeletal oncology literature[16].

The MSTS has several weaknesses that must be acknowledged. Firstly, the MSTS is a physician led questionnaire and cannot be considered a patient reported outcome which leads to inherent biases. It has been shown to overestimates function compared to patient reported outcomes[17]. Finally, the MSTS has been shown to not be an adequate measure of overall health-related quality of life[18].

Toronto Extremity Salvage Score

The Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) was designed to address the World Health Organization's definitions of Disability, Impairment, and Handicap[19]. It is a 30-item, patient-reported questionnaire that focuses on the ability to perform activities of daily living in a variety of daily settings. The TESS is converted to a scale of 0-100 with higher scores indicating better function. The TESS has both a lower extremity and upper extremity specific questionnaire, with the lower extremity questionnaire utilized in the current study. It has been shown to be responsive, reliable, and valid as a measure of physical function following limb salvage surgery over time[20]. It has also been widely used in studies of limb salvage surgery across multiple populations and has been validated in several languages[21–23]. However, the TESS has demonstrated a ceiling effect in certain patient populations which may limit its widespread use[24].

Gaps in the Current Literature

Although both the TESS and MSTS are widely reported throughout the literature, there remains significant gaps in our understanding of functional outcomes in oncologic patients undergoing endoprosthetic reconstructions.

Firstly, there are a lack of defined minimally important differences (MID) for both the TESS and MSTS in patients undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction. Minimal important differences represent "*the smallest difference in score in the domain of interest which patients perceive as beneficial*"[25]. Establishing MIDs is imperative as it allows clinicians and researchers to evaluate if differences in treatment are important and relevant to patients. This is of particular importance in orthopaedic oncology as surgical interventions are extensive and carry significant risks[26].

The calculation of MIDs can be broadly divided into two categories: anchor-based methods and distribution-based methods. In anchor-based methods, the outcome score is anchored to another subjective scale that is independently interpretable. Changes in the anchor are correlated to changes in the outcome score to derive MID values[27]. Distribution-based methods rely on variability in the outcome score in the sample population to derive their values[28].

Secondly, the majority of clinical studies report functional outcomes at a single time point postoperatively[16]. Assessing function at multiple timepoints, including preoperatively, allows for an understanding of the impact of the intervention over time. Due to the invasive nature of oncologic resections and reconstructions, normal function may not be restored to many patients, some of whom may not even return to their preoperative baseline. It is important to capture these changes in function in order to provide both patients and clinicians realistic expectations about the expected rehabilitation course following endoprosthetic reconstruction[29].

Finally, there is a paucity of data evaluating the impact that patient, tumor, and surgical factors have on functional outcomes after endoprosthetic reconstruction. Studies that do propose predictive models fail to incorporate baseline function, missing a key potential predictor of postoperative function[30].

CHAPTER 2

Data Sources

All data in this manuscript has been queried from the Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery (PARITY) trial prospective database. PARITY was a multicentre, blinded (surgeon, assessor, and patient), RCT, using a parallel two-arm design to investigate whether long duration (5 days) postoperative prophylactic antibiotics would decrease the rate of post-operative surgical site infection compared with short duration (24 h) among patients undergoing surgical excision and endoprosthetic reconstruction of lower extremity bone tumors[31]. This trial was registered [NCT01479283] and received ethics approval from the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board (REB# 12-009). The PARITY trial consisted of 48 actively enrolling sites in 12 countries, 6 continents with over 150 investigators. The trial database was created and managed by the Methods Centre at the Centre for Evidenced-based Orthopaedics at McMaster University.

Specific Objectives

- To define minimal important difference values for the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Score and Toronto Extremity Salvage Score in musculoskeletal oncology patients undergoing surgical resection and endoprosthetic reconstruction of the lower extremity.
- To describe patient-reported function over time and identify predictors of postoperative function in musculoskeletal oncology patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction.

Ethics Statement

Both studies obtained approval from Research Ethics Board at Hamilton Health Sciences (REB# 12-009) and from the local ethics boards of participating PARITY sites

CHAPTER 3: Defining Minimally Important Differences in Functional Outcomes for Musculoskeletal Oncology Patients Undergoing Lower Extremity Endoprosthetic Reconstruction

Aaron M. Gazendam, MD^{1,2}, Patricia Schneider, BSc¹, Mohit Bhandari, MD, PhD^{1,2}, Jason W. Busse, DC, PhD^{1,2,3,4}, Michelle Ghert, MD, FRCSC^{1,2}

On behalf of the PARITY Investigators

- 1. Division of Orthopaedic Surgery, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
- Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
- The Michael G. DeGroote Institute for Pain Research and Care, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
- 4. Department of Anesthesia, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada
- The Chronic Pain Centre of Excellence for Canadian Veterans, Hamilton, ON, Canada

Corresponding Author: Aaron M. Gazendam Division of Orthopaedics Department of Surgery, McMaster University St. Joseph's Hospital Room G522 50 Charlton Avenue East Hamilton, ON, Canada L8N 4A6 aaron.gazendam@gmail.com

Abstract

Background: Functional outcomes are commonly reported in studies of musculoskeletal oncology patients undergoing limb salvage surgery; however, interpretation requires knowledge of the smallest amount of improvement that is important to patients – the minimally important difference (MID). We established the MIDs for the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Rating Scale-93 (MSTS-93) and Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) in patients with bone tumors undergoing lower limb salvage surgery.

Methods: This study was a secondary analysis of the recently completed PARITY (Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery) study. We used MSTS-93 and TESS data from this trial to calculate: (1) the anchor-based MIDs using an overall function scale and a receiver operating curve analysis, and (2) the distribution-based MIDs based on one-half of the standard deviation of baseline scores and one-half the standard deviation of the change scores from baseline to 12-month follow-up.

Results: There were 591 patients available for analysis. The Pearson correlation coefficients for the association between changes in MSTS-93 and TESS scores and changes in the external anchor scores were 0.71 and 0.57, indicating "high" and "moderate" correlation. The anchor-based MID was 12 points for the MSTS-93, and 11 points for the TESS. Distribution-based MIDs were larger; 16-17 points for the MSTS-93, and 14 points for the TESS.

Discussion: The current study has established MIDs for the MSTS-93 and TESS, based on 591 patients with bone tumors undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction. These thresholds will optimize interpretation of the magnitude of treatment effects, which will facilitate shared decision-making with patients in trading off desirable and undesirable outcomes of alternative management strategies. **Conclusions:** Two methods for determining MIDs for the MSTS-93 and TESS for musculoskeletal oncology patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction yielded quantitatively different results. We suggest use of anchor-based MIDs which are grounded in changes in functional status that are meaningful to patients. These thresholds can facilitate responder analyses and inform if statistically significant differences following interventions are clinically important to patients.

Background

Primary bone sarcomas of the lower extremity have historically been treated with amputation; however, advances in imaging, chemotherapeutic regimens, and surgical techniques now facilitate limb salvage and reconstruction in approximately 95% of patients[32]. Limb salvage allows for early mobility, increased satisfaction, improved quality of life, better emotional acceptance, and enhanced cosmetic appearance[33–35].

Functional outcome instruments are designed to assess the impact of a treatment on a patient's health-related quality of life (HRQL)[36]. These instruments may be general or disease-specific, and should be self-reported (i.e., patient reported outcomes or PROs). In clinical trials, functional outcome instruments capture essential patient-centered outcomes that may be poorly correlated with surrogate outcomes, such as clinical, physiological, or radiographic tests. As perioperative and surgical techniques evolve, the measurement of functional outcomes and the impact on HRQL is an essential requirement for understanding their impact in this complex patient population[20].

In large clinical trials, small treatment effects may be statistically significant without demonstrating patient-important benefit [25]. The minimal important difference (MID) refers to the smallest effect that patients perceive as sufficient to pursue a course of treatment [25,37,38]. The Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Rating Scale (MSTS) and Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) are commonly administered to orthopaedic patients to capture functional status; however, MIDs for these instruments have not been established[26]. The proposed study aims to define MIDs for the MSTS and TESS in patients undergoing surgical excision and limb salvage surgery of the lower extremity for bone tumors.

Methods

This study was a secondary analysis of the PARITY (Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery) study. PARITY was a multicentre, blinded, randomized controlled trial, using a parallel two-arm design to investigate the effect of long (5 days) vs. short duration (24 hours) postoperative prophylactic antibiotics on the rate of post-operative surgical site infection among patients undergoing surgical excision and endoprosthetic reconstruction of lower extremity bone tumors. Patients, treatment providers and outcome assessors were all blinded to treatment allocation. This trial was registered [NCT01479283] and received ethics approval from the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board (REB# 12-009). The PARITY trial consisted of 48 actively enrolling sites in 12 countries, 6 continents, with over 150 investigators. The trial completed enrolment in 2019 recruiting 604 patients. We used the functional outcome data collected from this trial to establish MIDs for the MSTS and the lower extremity TESS instruments.

Functional Outcome Instruments

The MSTS is a widely used instrument that was developed in 1987 by expert consensus to evaluate physical function after limb-salvage surgery[13,14]. It was revised in 1993 to reduce the number of domains evaluated and expand the range of potential outcomes for each domain [15,39]. The MSTS-93 is a subjective system based on physician ratings that encompasses seven sub-domains of pain, range of motion, function, emotional acceptance, use of supports, walking ability, and gait. Each item is scored from 0 to 5 with a maximum score of 35 that is converted to scale from 0-100, with higher scores indicating better function. When assessed using the Short Form-36 (SF-36) and the EuroQol protocol, the MSTS-93 had acceptable reliability and construct validity in measuring the quality of life in patients with malignant musculoskeletal tumors [15].

The TESS was designed to address the World Health Organization's definitions of Disability, Impairment, and Handicap[19]. It is a 30-item, patient-reported questionnaire that focuses on the ability to perform activities of daily living in a variety of settings. The

TESS is converted to a scale of 0-100, with higher scores indicating better function. The TESS has both a lower extremity and upper extremity specific questionnaire; data acquired from the lower extremity questionnaire were utilized in this study. The TESS has been shown to be responsive, reliable, and valid as a measure of physical function following limb salvage surgery[20]. It has also been widely used in studies of limb salvage surgery across multiple populations[21–23]. Both the MSTS-93 and the lower extremity TESS were administered in the PARITY study, in translated and culturally adapted forms based on the patient's native language, at baseline (preoperatively) and at 3, 6 and 12 months postoperatively.

Determination of Minimal Important Differences

There are two widely utilized approaches to establishing the MID; distribution-based and anchor-based methods[27]. Distribution-based methods rely solely on the statistical characteristics of the study sample. Distribution methods rely on measurements of variability in the scores, such as the standard deviation, and consider these to be the MID. In the current study, the distribution-based MIDs were calculated utilizing the one-half SD of baseline scores and the one-half SD of change scores within the groups from baseline to 12 month follow-up.

In anchor-based methods, the MID is established by relating a difference in outcome scores to a patient-important improvement or deterioration that is captured by an independent measure (the anchor) that is itself interpretable[27]. For the purpose of this study, both distribution-based methods and anchor-based methods were utilized to calculate MIDs. For our anchor, we used the functional activity scale, which is a subscore of the original MSTS-87 a questionnaire that captures graded change in overall function. The response options are: *no restrictions, recreational restrictions, partial disability,* and *total disability,* which we assigned numeric values of 1, 2, 3 and 4. When evaluating the

credibility of this anchor, it satisfies the criteria set out by Devji et al[27]: the outcome is patient centered, easily understandable and relevant to patients.

This questionnaire was administered pre-operatively and 3, 6 and 12 months after surgery, to allow for an evaluation of change over time. We considered that patients who reported changes from one adjacent score to the next (ie total disability to partial disability) represented a small but meaningful change equivalent to the MID. We correlated changes in the MSTS-93 and TESS to changes in the functional scale to determine MIDs for each instrument. Change scores for both the external anchor and MSTS-93/TESS were calculated and utilized for all time points in which patient data was available. For example, to evaluate the change in scores from baseline to 3 months, the 3-month scores were subtracted from the baseline scores and a positive score indicated an improvement in function over that time interval. The study intervals evaluated for changes in function were baseline to 3 months, baseline to 6 months, baseline to 12 months, 3 to 6 months, 3 to 12 months, and 6 to 12 months.

Statistical Analysis

To further determine the appropriateness of the anchor item to record change in the MSTS-93 and TESS scores was assessed by examining the correlation in changes between the anchor item and changes in the MSTS-93/TESS scores over the same interval. Pearson's correlation coefficients were calculated between each instrument change score and the corresponding change score for the functional activity scale at each of the study intervals. Because one can expect an external anchor to provide a valid estimate of MID only if the correlation between the target instrument and the anchor is sufficiently high, we considered the MIDs to be valid only from those instruments for which Pearson's correlation coefficients were 0.5 or greater, indicating moderate correlation[40,41].

For the anchor-based approach, the relationship between changes in the external anchor and changes in MSTS-93 and TESS scores were examined using receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis[42]. The ROC method plots the sensitivity against 1specificity for the range of MSTS-93 and TESS scores in relation to the probability of detecting improvement as judged by a change score of one point on the external anchor. The ROC analysis was performed to differentiate between patients with MSTS-93 and TESS scores who reported a change score of 0 on the external anchor and those who had change score of +1 on the external anchor. The MID cut-offs were estimated by calculating the Youden Index which balances the sensitivity and specificity of the MSTS-93 and TESS change thresholds based on the external anchor. Youden's Index provides an overall indicator of test performance and is recommended when establishing MIDs based on the ROC analysis[42].

The distribution-based approach to estimate MID was performed in two commonly utilized methods. Firstly, it was calculated by computing one-half the standard deviation of measurement at the baseline[28]. Secondly, the distribution based MID was obtained by using one-half of the SD of the change scores within each group from baseline to 12-month follow-up [43].

Source of funding

The PARITY Trial received funding through research grants from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research, the Canadian Cancer Society Research Institute, the Canadian Orthopaedic Foundation J. Édouard Samson Award, the Orthopaedic Research and Education Foundation in conjunction with the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society, and the Physicians' Services Incorporated Clinical Research Grant. JWB is funded, in part, by a Canadian Institutes of Health Research Canada Research Chair in the prevention and management of chronic pain. MB receives institutional support from the Canadian Institute of Health Research, National Institute of Health, Michael DeGroote Institute for Pain Research and Care and is an advisory board member for the Mayo Clinic Core Center for Clinical Research.

Results

Study Population Characteristics

Of the 604 patients included in the PARITY trial, 591 patients had functional outcome scores available for analysis. Of these 591 patients, 589 of them also had data pertaining to the external anchor score at one or more time points. The most common diagnosis was a primary bone malignancy followed by metastatic bone disease and soft tissue sarcoma. The mean follow-up time was 334 days (range 2-366) from surgery with 72 patients dying prior to final 1-year follow-up (Table 1).

Functional outcomes

Functional outcomes were recorded preoperatively and at 3, 6 and 12 months postoperatively. There were 535 (91%) patients with preoperative MSTS-93 scores and 551 (93%) patients with preoperative TESS scores. Final follow-up was at 12 months with 422 (71%) patients completing follow-up scores for the MSTS-93 and 431 (73%) providing a complete TESS (Table 2).

Anchor-based Evaluation

The Pearson correlation coefficients for changes in the MSTS-93 and TESS and changes in the external anchor scores were 0.71 and 0.57, indicating "high" and "moderate" correlation[41]. The ROC analysis demonstrated that the area under the curve (AUC) for the change in MSTS-93 and TESS in distinguishing between patients with no functional change and a change score of +1 were 0.75 (MSTS) and 0.70 (TESS) (Figure 1). The optimized cut off scores were 12 points (sensitivity, 0.60; 1-specificity, 0.24) for the MSTS-93 and 11 points (sensitivity, 0.66; 1-specificity, 0.36) for the TESS (Table 3). This indicates that a MID cutoff of 11 points for the TESS has a test sensitivity of 0.66 and specificity of 0.64 in its ability to accurately predict whether patients had a meaningful improvement in function.

Distribution based

The MID calculated from 0.5SD of the mean preoperative baseline scores were 16 points for the MSTS-93 and 14 points for the TESS. When calculated utilizing the 0.5SD of the change score from baseline to final follow-up, the MIDs were 17 points for the MSTS-93 and 14 points for the TESS (Table 3).

Discussion

Summary of Findings

The current study proposes MID scores for both the MSTS-93 and the lower extremity TESS outcome measures based on 591 patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction for an oncologic diagnosis. Anchor-based MIDs were 12 points for the MSTS-93 and 11 points for the TESS. The distribution based MIDs ranged between 16-17 points for the MSTS-93 and was 14 points for the TESS.

Relation to Previous Literature

The use and prevalence of MIDs has grown exponentially within the orthopaedic surgery community and reference values have been calculated for most outcome scores across multiple patient populations [43,44]. However, there remains a paucity of data and literature evaluating patient important differences in musculoskeletal oncology[26]. The MSTS-93 and TESS represent the most frequently utilized functional outcome scores in this population and reference standards are needed to optimize interpretation of treatment effects [14]. To our knowledge, this study is the first to establish MIDs for the MSTS-93, which is the most widely utilized functional outcome score in musculoskeletal oncology[16]. Ogura et al previously calculated MIDs for the lower extremity TESS score for patients with lower extremity sarcomas[45]. The authors determined the anchor-

based MID to be between 4-6.9 points and the distribution based MID between 10.6-11.6 points at 12-month follow-up. However, these findings were based on only 85 patients from a single country and included a variety of surgical interventions which may limit generalizability[45].

Implications

Our estimates of MIDs for the MSTS-93 and TESS will facilitate interpretation of the importance of treatment effects, which will enable informed decision-making in trading off desirable and undesirable outcomes of alternative management strategies. The MIDs will also guide sample size calculations for subsequent studies of interventions directed at improving health-related quality of life in musculoskeletal oncology[46] and facilitate a shift from a focus on statistical significance to patient-importance and value-based care in oncologic patients. These thresholds for minimally important improvement will also facilitate responder analyses. We urge caution with respect to using MIDs to interpret the importance of average effects. Specifically, concluding that average effects just below the MID are unimportant and those just at or above the MID are important. This approach assumes that all patients experience comparable functional gains and fails to consider the distribution around the mean and the proportion of patients who achieve the minimally important difference.

There remains debate regarding the optimal method of calculating MIDs[27]. Some authors advocate for anchor-based MIDs as they are grounded in changes that are important and relevant to patients[27]. However, poorly crafted external anchors can be misleading and may not accurately represent changes that are important to patients[27]. Secondly, external anchors that are administered at a single time point are limited by recall bias. On the other hand, distribution-based approaches to estimating MIDs are not grounded in changes that are meaningful and relevant to patients, which may limit their clinical applicability[47]. In the current study, the anchor scores were administered over

time and the changes in the external anchor were well correlated with changes in the outcome scores, strengthening our confidence in the MID values obtained. Given that the anchor-based methods reflect changes that are meaningful to patients, we recommend use of our MIDs derived through this approach over distribution-based methods.

We explored two functional outcome measures in our study. The MSTS-93 is a physician derived scoring system, which overestimates function when compared to patient reported function[17]. Secondly, the MSTS-93 may not adequately assess health-related quality of life and may be limited by ceiling effects[18]. However, the MSTS-93 remains the mostly widely utilized functional outcome score and it is important to define MIDs for this instrument to evaluate the existing the literature. The TESS is a patient reported outcome that has been validated and has been shown to be responsive to change. Importantly, the TESS has been reliably translated and culturally adapted making it widely generalizable[21–23].

Strengths and Limitations

This study has several strengths. First, we included patients from 48 different clinical centers in 12 countries from a range of health care systems making our results highly generalizable. Secondly, the outcome scores were administered several times over the follow-up period enabling the calculation and inclusion of change scores across a number of different time intervals. Given the rarity of bone and soft tissue tumors, the majority of studies reporting functional outcomes are small, retrospective, single center case series. The current study represents a large, prospectively collected sample population increasing the certainty of the findings.

This study does have some limitations. All patients underwent lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction and the MIDs obtained may not be applicable to other patient populations in musculoskeletal oncology or patients undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction for non-oncologic pathologies. For example, it may not be appropriate to extrapolate the findings of the current study to patients undergoing amputation or alternative reconstruction options (ie rotationplasty) as those patients were not evaluated in the current studies and MIDs for these populations have not been established. Furthermore, once MIDs for these populations are established, the choice of if and how to perform a reconstruction must account for factors beyond the MIDs. There are differences in complication rates and oncologic outcomes among surgical treatment options for this population that must be taken into consideration alongside any potential differences in functional outcomes [34,48]. As evidenced by other orthopaedic populations, MIDs differ between surgical and nonsurgical patients and future research is required to define MIDs for nonoperative patients with bone tumors [49,50]. The proposed MIDs allow for an evaluation of patients undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction and provide meaningful values to identify predictors of postoperative function and the impact of different surgical techniques, endoprosthetic designs, postoperative rehabilitation protocols, and complications following reconstruction. Secondly, our final follow-up at 1 year may not reflect longer-term functional outcomes in this population.

Conclusions

We established MIDs for the MSTS-93 and TESS for musculoskeletal oncology patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction. We recommend use of anchorbased MIDs, over distribution derived thresholds, as they are grounded in changes in functional status that are relevant and meaningful to patients. These values can provide the basis for determining if statistically significant differences following interventions are important to patients.

Variable	Number (%)		
	(n=591)		
Age (SD)	40.9 (21.8)		
Gender (M/F)	354/237		
Implant			
Proximal Femur	148 (25%)		
Distal Femur	271 (46%)		
Total Femur	10 (1.5%)		
Proximal Tibia	100 (17%)		
Distal Femur + Proximal	6 (1%)		
Tibia			
Diagnosis			
Primary Bone Malignancy	425 (72%)		
STS	54 (9%)		
Metastatic Bone Disease	55 (9%)		
GCT	44 (7.5%)		
Other	13 (2.2%)		
Tumor Grade			
Ι	62 (10.5%)		
П	112 (19%)		
III	252 (42.6%)		
IV	109 (18.4%)		
Not recorded	56 (9.5%)		
SD = standard deviation, M=male, F= female, DFR = distal femur, PT =			
proximal tibia, STS = soft tissue sarcoma; GCT = giant cell tumor			

Table 1. Patient Characteristics

Functional Score	Included Patients	Mean Score (SD)		
MSTS-93				
Baseline	535	56.5 (30.3)		
3 months	487	60.7 (22.3)		
6 months	449	71.9 (21.5)		
12 months	422	78.2 (20.0)		
TESS				
Baseline	551	63.6 (27.9)		
3 months	478	67.4 (21.5)		
6 months	460	75.3 (19.4)		
12 months	431	80.9 (17.8)		
SD = standard deviation; MSTS-93 = Musculoskeletal Tumor Society				
Score; TESS = Toronto Extremity Salvage Score				

 Table 2. Functional Outcome Scores

Table 3. Distribution and Anchor-Based Minimal Important Differences in MSTS-93 and TESS

 scores

Outcome Measure	Distribution Based MII	Anchor-based MID		
	0.5 SD of 0.5 SD of change			
	Preoperative Scores scores from baseline-12			
		months		
MSTS-93	15.8	16.8	11.7	
TESS	14.2	14.2	10.8	
MID = minimal important difference; MSTS-93 = Musculoskeletal Tumor Society Score;				
TESS = Toronto Extremity Salvage Score; SD = Standard Deviation				



Figure 1. Receiver operating characteristic curve analysis for the TESS and MSTS-93 differentiating between patients with no change in function and an improvement of +1 in function based on the external anchor.

CHAPTER 4: Predictors of Functional Recovery Among Musculoskeletal Oncology Patients Undergoing Lower Extremity Endoprosthetic Reconstruction

Aaron M. Gazendam, MD^{1,2}, Patricia Schneider, BSc¹, Diane Heels-Ansdell, MSc², Mohit Bhandari, MD, PhD^{1,2}, Jason W. Busse, DC, PhD^{1,2,3,4}, Michelle Ghert, MD, FRCSC^{1,2}

On behalf of the PARITY Investigators

- Division of Orthopaedic Surgery, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
- 2. Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
- 3. The Michael G. DeGroote Institute for Pain Research and Care, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
- 4. Department of Anesthesia, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada
- The Chronic Pain Centre of Excellence for Canadian Veterans, Hamilton, ON, Canada

Word Count: 2992

Corresponding Author: Aaron M. Gazendam Division of Orthopaedics Department of Surgery, McMaster University St. Joseph's Hospital Room G522 31 50 Charlton Avenue East Hamilton, ON, Canada L8N 4A6 <u>aaron.gazendam@gmail.com</u>

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Functional outcomes are important for oncology patients undergoing lower extremity reconstruction. The objective of the current study was to describe patient reported function after surgery and identified predictors of postoperative function in musculoskeletal oncology patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction.

Methods: We acquired functional outcome data from the recently completed *Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery* (PARITY) trial; specifically, the 100-point Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) which was administered preoperatively and at 3, 6 and 12 months postoperatively. Higher scores indicate better physical functioning, and the minimally important difference is 11-points. We calculated mean functional scores at each timepoint after surgery and developed a logistic regression model to explore predictors of failure to achieve excellent postoperative function (TESS \geq 80) at 1-year after surgery.

Results: The 555 patients included in our cohort showed important functional improvement from pre-surgery to 1-year post-surgery (mean difference 14.9 points, 95% CI 12.2 to 17.6; p<0.001) and 64% achieved excellent post-operative function. Our adjusted regression model found that poor (TESS 0-39) preoperative function (odds ratio [OR] 3.3, 95%CI 1.6 to 6.6); absolute risk [AR] 24%, 95%CI 8% to 41.2%), older age (OR per 10-year increase from age 12, 1.32, 95%CI 1.17, 1.49; AR 4.5%, 95%CI 2.4% to 6.6%), and patients undergoing reconstruction for soft-tissue sarcomas (OR 2.3, 95%CI 1.03 to 5.01; AR 15.3%, 95%CI 0.4% to 34.4%), were associated with higher odds of failing to achieve an excellent functional outcome at 1-year follow-up. Patients undergoing reconstruction for giant cell tumors were more likely to achieve an excellent

functional outcome postoperatively (OR 0.40, 95%CI 0.17 to 0.95; AR -9.9%, 95%CI - 14.4% to -0.7%).

Conclusions: The majority of patients with tumors of the lower extremity undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction achieved excellent function at 1-year after surgery. Older age, poor preoperative function, and endoprosthetic reconstruction for soft tissue sarcomas were associated with worse outcomes; reconstruction for giant cell tumors were associated with better post-operative function.

Level of Evidence: Therapeutic Level IV

Background

Surgical intervention with wide excision and negative margins is the mainstay of treatment for patients with malignant bone tumors[51,52]. With improvements in imaging modalities, chemotherapeutic agents and surgical techniques, limb-salvage surgery has become the standard of care for the majority of patients diagnosed with malignant bone tumors of the extremity[53]. Limb-salvage surgery allows for the same oncologic control as amputations with potential improvements in function and quality of life[8]. In skeletally mature patients with tumors centered around the hip and knee, endoprosthetic reconstruction has become the reconstruction technique of choice[11].

There has been an increased interest in functional outcomes following limb-salvage surgery;[54–57] however, there remains important knowledge gaps. The majority of the literature consists of small, single center, retrospective reviews with the inherent biases such study designs carry[16]. Further, functional outcomes are most commonly reported at a single time point postoperatively, which does not allow for an assessment of change over time[58–60]. Due to the invasive nature of oncologic resections and reconstructions, some patients may experience prolonged functional impairment after surgery. This information is critical to inform patients and clinicians about the expected rehabilitation course following endoprosthetic reconstruction[29].

This study aimed to: 1) describe changes in patient-reported functional outcomes preoperatively to 1 year postoperatively following lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction, and 2) identify preoperative patient and tumor variables associated with postoperative function.

Methods

Study Design and Setting

This was a secondary analysis of the recently completed PARITY (Prophylactic Antibiotic Regimens in Tumor Surgery) trial[61]. PARITY was a multicenter randomized controlled trial (RCT), in which surgeons, patients and outcome assessors were blinded, that investigated the impact of 24h vs. 5 days of postoperative intravenous prophylactic antibiotics on surgical site infections among patients undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction of lower extremity bone and soft-tissue tumors. This trial was registered [NCT01479283] and received ethics approval from the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board (REB# 12-009). The PARITY trial consisted of 48 sites in 12 countries across 6 continents with over 150 investigators. The current study followed the Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) guidelines for reporting of observational studies[62].

Participants

All patients who underwent a proximal femur reconstruction (PFR), distal femur reconstruction (DFR) or proximal tibia reconstruction (PTR) with an endoprosthesis as part of the PARITY trial were included in the current analysis.

Data Sources and Variables

Baseline patient demographic, tumor characteristics, surgical data and functional outcome scores were obtained from the prospectively collected PARITY trial database.

Functional Outcomes

The Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) was designed to address the World Health Organization's definitions of Disability, Impairment, and Handicap[19]. It is a 30-item, patient-reported questionnaire that focuses on the ability to perform activities of daily living in a variety of daily settings. Scores are translated to a 0-100 scale with higher scores representing better function. In the PARITY trial, the TESS was administered preoperatively, and at 3, 6 and 12 months postoperatively. We categorized TESS values as poor (0-39), fair (40-59), good (60-79) or excellent (80-100). A TESS of \geq 80 is commonly reported by unoperated healthy controls aged 30-69,[63] and the minimally important difference (MID) is 11 points[64].

Statistical Analysis

Demographic data was reported using descriptive statistics, with mean and standard deviation (SD) or median and interquartile range, depending on data distribution. Patient-reported functional outcomes were presented as means and SDs at all time points (preoperative, 3 months, 6 months and 12 months), both for the entire cohort and stratified by PFRs, DFRs and PTRs. Change scores were presented as mean differences (MD) and 95% confidence intervals (CI). We explored for statistical significance of functional changes pre-operatively to each post-operative follow-up using paired t-tests.

We constructed a multivariable logistic regression model to explore predictors of failure to achieve excellent functional outcome (TESS \geq 80) at 1-year follow-up. We pooled patients into a single group for the current study as the PARITY trial was a no-difference study. All patients with complete data were included in our regression analysis. We selected six covariates previously reported as predictors or judged by our clinical experts to be related to functional outcomes: age, gender, tumor type (primary bone sarcoma, STS invading bone, metastatic bone disease, or giant cell tumor [GCT]), endoprosthetic reconstruction (PFR, DFR or PTR), systematic metastases at presentation, and preoperative TESS[30,65,66]. We also adjusted for antibiotic treatment (24h vs 5 day). We excluded independent variables with fewer than 40 observations, unless we were able to collapse them with other related variables to exceed this threshold, to provide reassurance that each variable had sufficient discriminant power to detect an association with functional outcome if such an association existed. To avoid over fitting, we required at least 10 events and 10 nonevents per category of independent variable, for a minimum of 120 patients who achieved an excellent functional outcome, and 120 that did not by 1 year after surgery[67]. Model performance was evaluated using the Hosmer and Lemeshow statistic to assess for goodness-of-fit[68]. Outcomes of the binomial logistic regression were presented with odds ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI). We calculated the absolute risk (AR) for each significant predictor and estimated the baseline risk for failure to achieve an excellent function outcome at 1-year by calculating the incidence amongst patients without any significant risk factors. All analyses were performed using SPSS (IBM SPSS Statistics for Mac, V26). A value of P<0.05 was considered to be significant for all analyses.

Sources of funding

The PARITY Trial received funding through grants from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), the Canadian Cancer Society Research Institute, the Canadian Orthopaedic Foundation J. Édouard Samson Award, the Orthopaedic Research and Education Foundation in conjunction with the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society, and the Physicians' Services Incorporated Clinical Research Grant. JWB is funded, in part, by a CIHR Canada Research Chair in the prevention and management of chronic pain. MB receives institutional support from the Canadian Institute of Health Research, National Institute of Health, Michael DeGroote Institute for Pain Research and Care and is an advisory board member for the Mayo Clinic Core Center for Clinical Research.

Results

Cohort Characteristics

Of 604 patients enrolled in the PARITY trial, 555 underwent endoprosthetic reconstruction of the proximal femur (n=144), distal femur (n=312) or proximal tibia (n=99), and had patient reported functional outcome data available for one or more post-operative time points. Of the 49 excluded patients, 15 had a non-eligible endoprosthetic reconstruction and 34 were missing TESS data at all follow-ups. The mean age of the cohort was 41 (SD \pm 22) and 60% were male (332/555). The most common diagnosis was a primary bone sarcoma (n=407) followed by a STS (n=54), metastatic bone disease (n=51), and GCT (n=43). The mean follow-up was 333 days (range 2 – 366) with 51 (9%) patients dying from disease progression prior to final follow-up (**Table 1**).

Functional Outcomes

Mean functional outcome scores increased over time for the cohort, and the average TESS at 12-month follow-up was 81.1 (SD \pm 17.8). There were statistically significant improvements in the TESS from preoperative to final follow-up that exceeded the MID of 11 (MD 14.9 [95% CI; 12.2,17.6] p<0.001) (**Table 2, Figure 1**). There were differences in improvement in pre-operative to 12-month TESS based on anatomic location, with PFR (MD 16.6 [95% CI; 10.6, 22.6], p<0.001) and DFR (MD 16.5 [95% CI; 13.0, 20.0], p<0.001) showing larger improvements than PTR (MD 8.2 [95% CI; 1.8, 14.6], p=0.013).

Binomial Logistic Regression Analysis

We included 397 patients with both preoperative and 12-month follow-up TESS in our regression analysis, of which 254 (64%) achieved an excellent (TESS \geq 80) outcome. Our adjusted regression model found that poor (TESS <40) pre-operative function (OR 3.3, 95% CI 1.64, 6.60; AR 24%, 95% CI 8.0, 41.2), older age (OR per 10-year increase from age 12, 1.32, 95% CI 1.17, 1.49; AR 4.5% per decade, 95% CI 2.4, 6.6), and STS (OR 2.27; 95% CI 1.03, 5.01; AR 15.3%, 95% CI 0.4, 34.4) were less likely to achieve an

excellent functional outcome; patients presenting with GCTs were more likely to achieve an excellent functional outcome (OR 0.40, 95% CI 0.17, 0.95; AR -9.9%, 95% CI -14.4, -0.7). Patient sex, metastases at presentation, type of endoprosthetic reconstruction (PFR, DFR or PTR) and antibiotic duration group were not associated with excellent patientreported function 1-year after surgery. (Table 4) Our model demonstrated goodness of fit according to the Hosmer and Lemeshow Test ($\chi^2 = 9.03$, p=0.340).

Discussion

We found that patients with bone tumors undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction of the lower extremity demonstrate important functional improvement at 1-year follow-up, with approximately 2/3^{rds} achieving excellent functioning. Older patients, reporting poor pre-operative functioning, and presenting with STS were less likely to report excellent function at 1-year; patients presenting with GCT were more likely to achieve excellent long-term functional recovery.

Strengths of our study include a large, comprehensive analysis of prospectively collected functional scores in patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction. Second, we recruited patients from 48 clinical sites in 12 countries which increases the generalizability of our findings. Third, this is the first study to capture changes from preoperative function over the course of a patient's rehabilitation in this population. Fourth, we had very little missing data (6%) in our cohort. Our study does have some limitations. We captured functional outcomes up to 1-year after surgery and it remains possible that additional recovery may have been seen after this time, particularly among the 25% of patients that required re-operation.

Given the surgically complex nature of tumor resections and reconstructions, there may be concerns that patients are left with significant functional limitations;[69] however, the current study demonstrates that most musculoskeletal oncology patients achieve excellent long-term function at 1-year post-operatively. Compared to other types of reconstruction, patients undergoing PTRs showed a decrease in function at 3-months after surgery. The majority of patients undergoing PTRs require extensor mechanism reconstruction, typically through gastrocnemius rotation flap with wire or suture fixation to reconstruct the patellar tendon[70,71]. The postoperative rehabilitation protocol for these patients generally involves a prolonged period of immobilization which was likely a contributing factor in the significant reduction in function noted at the 3-month follow-up visit[71]. Patients with poor preoperative functional scores (TESS <40), were at a higher risk of not achieving optimal postoperative functional status, independent of age, tumor type or anatomic location. Similar findings have been demonstrated in other orthopaedic populations, including patients undergoing total hip arthroplasty[72].

Patients with a STS requiring bone resection and endoprosthetic reconstruction were significantly less likely to achieve optimal function in this cohort. Bony invasion in STS is relatively rare and often indicates a larger, more aggressive tumor[65]. Soft-tissue sarcomas often necessitate more soft tissue and muscle resection than primary bone tumors to achieve negative margins which has the potential to negatively impact postoperative function. High-grade STSs are also generally managed with peri-operative radiotherapy. Given the risk of wound healing and periprosthetic infection associated with preoperative radiation, some clinicians opt for postoperative radiation [73,74]. However, postoperative radiation is associated with soft tissue fibrosis, stiffness and lymphedema which may negatively impact functional outcomes[74].

Older age was a risk factor for failure to achieve excellent postoperative function, and this has been shown in previous studies of primary bone tumor resection and endoprosthetic reconstruction[75] and lower extremity limb salvage surgery[30]. With increasing age, patients are more likely to present with frailty; representing an age-related decline in function, sarcopenia and energy which impacts their ability to recover postoperatively[76]. Similarly, older patients are more likely to have medical comorbidities which may impact their ability to rehabilitate. Further research evaluating the utility of prehabilitation to optimize post-operative functional recovery is warranted, perhaps particularly in older patients and those with lower pre-surgical functioning[77].

Identifying predictors of postoperative function regain function following lower extremity endoprosthetic will allow both patients and physicians to make evidenced-based decisions when discussing alternative management strategies. Additionally, recognizing patients at highest risk of failure allows clinicians to appropriately allocate resources to ensure high risk patients are given the best chance at success. For example, high risk patients may benefit from additional pre and postoperative rehabilitation to ensure their postoperative function is optimized.

Conclusions

Most patients with tumors of the lower extremity undergoing endoprosthetic reconstruction achieved excellent function at 1-year after surgery. Older age, poor preoperative function, and endoprosthetic reconstruction for soft tissue sarcomas were associated with worse outcomes; reconstruction for giant cell tumors were associated with better post-operative function.

Table 1. Patient	characteristics
------------------	-----------------

Variable	Entire	Proximal Femur	Distal Femur	Proximal Tibia
	Cohort	Reconstruction Reconstruction		Reconstruction
	(n=555)	(n=144)	(n=312)	(n=99)
Age (SD)	40.7 (21.6)	51.3 (20.4)	37.1 (20.9)	36.6 (20.6)
Gender (M/F)	332/223	91/53	177/135	
Diagnosis				
Primary Bone	407	97	239	71
Sarcoma				
Soft tissue sarcoma	54	11	33	10
Metastatic Bone	51	32	16	3
Disease				
Giant Cell Tumor	43	4	24	15
Preoperative TESS				
Poor (0-39)	113	44	58	11
Fair (40-59)	96	22	53	21
Good (60-79)	140	23	96	21
Excellent (80-100)	180	45	92	43
Missing	26	10	13	3
Systemic Metastases				
Yes	97	42	45	10
No	458	102	267	89
Death from disease	51	23	24	4
progression				
SD = standard deviation; M = r	nale; $F = fema$	le; TESS = Toronto	Extremity Salvage	Score

 Table 2. Functional outcome scores over time.

Functional Score	Overall Mean	PFR Mean	DFR Mean	PTR Mean
	Score (SD)	Score (SD)	Score (SD)	Score (SD)
TESS				
Preoperative	63.5 (27.7)	57.1 (31.2)	64.2 (26.0)	69.5 (26.2)
3 months	67.9 (21.3)	62.2 (21.7)	71.6 (20.0)	64.0 (26.2)
6 months	75.7 (19.2)	72.8 (19.3)	76.8 (19.0)	76.0 (19.0)
12 months	81.1 (17.8)	77.3 (18.5)	83.0 (16.2)	80.2 (20.1)
TESS = Toronto Extremity Salvage Score; SD = standard deviation; PFR = proximal				
femur reconstruction; DFR = distal femur reconstruction; PTR = proximal tibia				
reconstruction.				

Functional Score	Mean Differences (95% CIs)					
	0–3 months	Р-	0-6 months	P-value	0-12 months	P-value
		value				
TESS						
Overall	3.4 (0.7, 6.2)	0.015	10.0 (7.4, 12.6)	< 0.001	14.9* (12.2, 17.6)	<0.001
PFR	2.7 (-3.7, 9.0)	0.410	12.3* (6.1, 18.6)	< 0.001	16.6* (10.6, 22.6)	<0.001
DFR	7.1 (3.8, 10.5)	<0.001	10.8 (7.5, 14.0)	< 0.001	16.5* (13.0, 20.0)	<0.001
PTR	-7.0 (-13, -0.5)	0.034	4.8 (-1.1, 10.7)	0.11	8.2 (1.8, 14.6)	0.013
TESS = Toronto Extremity Salvage Score; CI = confidence interval; PFR = proximal femur reconstruction;						
DFR = distal femur reconstruction; PTR = proximal tibia reconstruction; bolded = statistically significant						
when evaluated with paired t-tests; *exceeds minimal important difference cut-off.						

Table 3. TESS change scores over time.

Factor OR (95% CI) P-value Absolute risk, % (95% CI) * Age (per 10-year increase from 1.32 (1.17, 1.49) < 0.001 4.5 (2.4, 6.6) age 12) Sex Female reference category 0.999 Male 1.00 (0.63, 1.60) **Tumor Type** Bone sarcoma reference category Soft-tissue sarcoma 2.27 (1.03, 5.01) 0.042 15.3 (0.4, 34.4) Metastatic bone disease 0.78 (0.28, 2.20) 0.628 Giant cell tumor 0.40 (0.17, 0.95) 0.038 -9.9 (-14.4, -0.7) Type of reconstruction Distal femur reference category Proximal femur 0.98 (0.55, 1.75) 0.947 Proximal tibia 1.3 (0.72, 2.4)) 0.368 **Preoperative TESS Score** Excellent (80-100) reference category Good (60-79) 1.04 (0.57, 1.91) 0.889 Fair (40-59) 1.83 (0.96, 3.50) 0.068 Poor (0-39) 3.30 (1.6, 6.60) 0.001 24.0 (8.0, 41.2)

Table 4. Binomial logistic regression analysis evaluating factors associated with failure to achieve excellent post-operative function at 1-year (n=397)

Metastases at presentation	1.30 (0.61, 2.62)	0.537		
Antibiotic Duration				
24h regime	Reference			
5-day regime	0.91 (0.58, 1.42)	0.668		
OR = odds ratio, CI = confidence interval, * absolute risks are reported for significant factors				
in the adjusted model, bolded = statistically significant				

Figure 1. Changes in the TESS scores over time with points indicating means and error bars indicating standard deviations



PFR: proximal femur reconstruction, DFR: distal femur reconstruction, PTR: proximal tibia reconstruction

CHAPTER 5: Discussion and Conclusions

Thesis Summary

This thesis utilized functional outcome data from a large clinical trial to address unanswered questions in musculoskeletal oncology research. We developed MID values for both the MSTS and the TESS, the two most commonly utilized functional outcome tools in the field. Secondly, we characterized the longitudinal changes in function following endoprosthetic reconstruction and identified patient and tumor predictors of postoperative function. On average, patient function improved significantly from their preoperative baseline to 1-year follow-up, exceeding the predefined MID values. Older age, poor preoperative function, and endoprosthetic reconstruction for soft tissue sarcomas were associated with worse outcomes; reconstruction for giant cell tumors were associated with better post-operative function.

Clinical Implications

Establishing MIDs for functional outcome instruments in patients undergoing limb salvage surgery is critically important and timely. These estimates allow for easy and meaningful interpretations of the magnitude of treatment effects which enables rational decision making in trading off desirable and undesirable outcomes of alternative treatment strategies. It will also guide sample size calculations for subsequent studies of interventions aimed at improving functional outcomes in musculoskeletal oncology. Ultimately, this work will enhance the methodologic rigour of clinical research in the field.

This thesis is the first to describe functional outcomes in a longitudinal manner in this patient population. In the context of the aforementioned MIDs, evaluating function over time provides an understanding of if (and when) patients make patient important improvements in their function. This longitudinal analysis involves over 500 patients

from 12 different countries, providing the most comprehensive understanding of function available to date. Identifying predictors of postoperative function regain function following lower extremity endoprosthetic will allow both patients and physicians to make evidenced-based decisions when discussing alternative management strategies.

Research Implications

The results of this thesis are important additions to the current musculoskeletal oncology literature. The PARITY trial represented the first surgical trial in the field and was a momentous effort including over 150 clinical investigators spanning almost 10 years[78]. The robust, prospectively collected database that was generated is unique in this patient population and provides an opportunity to address unanswered questions in the field. Given the resources required to perform an international RCT in musculoskeletal oncology, data of similar quality and generalizability will likely not be generated in the near future.

The results from this thesis provide novel opportunities for knowledge dissemination and translation. We plan to collaborate with relevant academic societies including the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society (MSTS), the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS), the European Musculoskeletal Oncology Society and the International Society of Limb Salvage to ensure that results from this thesis are incorporated into future research and practice guidelines. For example, the MSTS and AAOS have recently created a national database for musculoskeletal oncology patients that includes both the MSTS-93 and TESS outcome scores. We will work with the MSTS and AAOS to ensure that future studies derived from this database are grounded in patient important differences utilizing the MIDs developed here.

Conclusion

In this thesis, we established MID values for both the TESS and MSTS functional outcome instruments in musculoskeletal patients undergoing lower extremity endoprosthetic reconstruction for the first time. We characterized the change in function throughout the pre and postoperative course and identified predictors for postoperative function. The results of this thesis provides a valuable addition to the literature and ultimately aims to improve the outcomes of musculoskeletal oncology patients worldwide.

References

- WHO Classification of Tumours Editorial. Soft Tissue and Bone Tumours. 5th ed. Lyon: IARC Press; 2020.
- Burningham Z, Hashibe M, Spector L, Schiffman JD. The Epidemiology of Sarcoma. Clinical Sarcoma Research 2012;2:14. https://doi.org/10.1186/2045-3329-2-14.
- [3] Stiller CA, Botta L, Brewster DH, Ho VK, Frezza AM, Whelan J, et al. Survival of adults with cancers of bone or soft tissue in Europe—Report from the EUROCARE-5 study. Cancer Epidemiology 2018;56:146–53.
- [4] Stiller CA, Trama A, Serraino D, Rossi S, Navarro C, Chirlaque MD, et al. Descriptive epidemiology of sarcomas in Europe: report from the RARECARE project. European Journal of Cancer 2013;49:684–95.
- [5] Axelrod D, Gazendam AM, Ghert M. The Surgical Management of Proximal Femoral Metastases: A Narrative Review. Current Oncology 2021;28:3748–57.
- [6] Gazendam A, Axelrod D, Wilson D, Ghert M. Emerging concepts in the surgical management of peri-acetabular metastatic bone disease. Current Oncology 2021;28:2731–40.

- [7] Gutowski CJ, Basu-Mallick A, Abraham JA. Management of Bone Sarcoma. Surgical Clinics of North America 2016;96:1077–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.suc.2016.06.002.
- [8] Evans DR, Lazarides AL, Visgauss JD, Somarelli JA, Blazer DG, Brigman BE, et al. Limb salvage versus amputation in patients with osteosarcoma of the extremities: an update in the modern era using the National Cancer Database. BMC Cancer 2020;20:995. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-020-07502-z.
- [9] Hoftiezer YAJ, Lans J, van der Heijden BEPA, Chen NC, Eberlin KR, Lozano-Calderón SA. Long-term patient-reported outcome measures following limb salvage with complex reconstruction or amputation in the treatment of upper extremity sarcoma. Journal of Surgical Oncology 2021;123:1328–35. https://doi.org/10.1002/jso.26426.
- [10] Scolaro JA, Lackman RD. Surgical management of metastatic long bone fractures: principles and techniques. J Am Acad Orthop Surg 2014;22:90–100. https://doi.org/10.5435/JAAOS-22-02-90.
- [11] Calderón SAL, Kuechle J, Raskin KA, Hornicek FJ. Lower extremity megaprostheses in orthopaedic oncology. JAAOS-Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons 2018;26:e249–57.
- [12] Hwang JS, Mehta AD, Yoon RS, Beebe KS. From amputation to limb salvage reconstruction: evolution and role of the endoprosthesis in musculoskeletal oncology. J Orthopaed Traumatol 2014;15:81–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10195-013-0265-8.
- [13] Gerrand CH, Rankin K. A system for the functional evaluation of reconstructive procedures after surgical treatment of tumors of the musculoskeletal system. Classic papers in orthopaedics, Springer; 2014, p. 489–90.
- [14] Kask G, Barner-Rasmussen I, Repo JP, Kjäldman M, Kilk K, Blomqvist C, et al. Functional Outcome Measurement in Patients with Lower-Extremity Soft Tissue

Sarcoma: A Systematic Literature Review. Ann Surg Oncol 2019;26:4707–22. https://doi.org/10.1245/s10434-019-07698-w.

- [15] Lee SH, Kim DJ, Oh JH, Han HS, Yoo KH, Kim HS. Validation of a functional evaluation system in patients with musculoskeletal tumors. Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research (1976-2007) 2003;411:217–26.
- [16] Wilson PJ, Steadman P, Beckman EM, Connick MJ, Carty CP, Tweedy SM. Fitness, Function, and Exercise Training Responses after Limb Salvage With a Lower Limb Megaprosthesis: A Systematic Review. PM&R 2019;11:533–47.
- [17] Janssen SJ, van Rein EAJ, Paulino Pereira NR, Raskin KA, Ferrone ML, Hornicek FJ, et al. The Discrepancy between Patient and Clinician Reported Function in Extremity Bone Metastases. Sarcoma 2016;2016:e1014248. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/1014248.
- [18] Iwata S, Uehara K, Ogura K, Akiyama T, Shinoda Y, Yonemoto T, et al. Reliability and validity of a Japanese-language and culturally adapted version of the musculoskeletal tumor society scoring system for the lower extremity. Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research® 2016;474:2044–52.
- [19] Davis AM, Wright JG, Williams JI, Bombardier C, Griffin A, Bell RS. Development of a measure of physical function for patients with bone and soft tissue sarcoma. Quality of Life Research 1996;5:508–16.
- [20] Ruggieri P, Mavrogenis AF, Mercuri M. Quality of life following limb-salvage surgery for bone sarcomas. Expert Review of Pharmacoeconomics & Outcomes Research 2011;11:59–73.
- [21] Bolia IK, Savvidou OD, Kang HP, Chatzichristodoulou N, Megaloikonomos PD, Mitsiokapa E, et al. Cross-cultural adaptation and validation of the Musculoskeletal Tumor Society (MSTS) scoring system and Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) for musculoskeletal sarcoma patients in Greece. European Journal of Orthopaedic Surgery & Traumatology 2021:1–8.

- [22] Trost C, Hofer C, Stamm T, Windhager R, Hobusch GM. Cross-cultural adaption, translation and validation of the Toronto extremity salvage score (TESS) for patients in German-speaking countries. Wiener Klinische Wochenschrift 2021:1–7.
- [23] Willeumier JJ, van der Wal C, van der Wal RJ, Dijkstra PDS, Vliet Vlieland TP, van de Sande MA. Cross-cultural adaptation, translation, and validation of the toronto extremity salvage score for extremity bone and soft tissue tumor patients in Netherlands. Sarcoma 2017;2017.
- [24] Ogura K, Uehara K, Akiyama T, Iwata S, Shinoda Y, Kobayashi E, et al. Crosscultural adaptation and validation of the Japanese version of the Toronto Extremity Salvage Score (TESS) for patients with malignant musculoskeletal tumors in the lower extremities. Journal of Orthopaedic Science 2015;20:1098–105.
- [25] Jaeschke R, Singer J, Guyatt GH. Measurement of health status: ascertaining the minimal clinically important difference. Controlled Clinical Trials 1989;10:407–15.
- [26] Leopold SS. Editorial: Importance of Validating the Scores We Use to Assess Patients with Musculoskeletal Tumors. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2019;477:669–71. https://doi.org/10.1097/CORR.00000000000631.
- [27] Devji T, Carrasco-Labra A, Qasim A, Phillips M, Johnston BC, Devasenapathy N, et al. Evaluating the credibility of anchor based estimates of minimal important differences for patient reported outcomes: instrument development and reliability study. Bmj 2020;369.
- [28] Norman GR, Sloan JA, Wyrwich KW. Interpretation of changes in health-related quality of life: the remarkable universality of half a standard deviation. Medical Care 2003:582–92.
- [29] Carty CP, Dickinson IC, Watts MC, Crawford RW, Steadman P. Impairment and disability following limb salvage procedures for bone sarcoma. The Knee 2009;16:405–8.

- [30] Heaver C, Isaacson A, Gregory JJ, Cribb G, Cool P. Patient factors affecting the Toronto extremity salvage score following limb salvage surgery for bone and soft tissue tumors. J Surg Oncol 2016;113:804–10. https://doi.org/10.1002/jso.24247.
- [31] Ghert M, Schneider P, Giglio V, McKay P, Duong A, Evaniew N, et al. Comparison of Prophylactic Intravenous Antibiotic Regimens After Endoprosthetic Reconstruction for Lower Extremity Bone Tumors: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Oncology 2022.
- [32] Simon MA, Aschliman MA, Thomas N, Mankin HJ. Limb-salvage treatment versus amputation for osteosarcoma of the distal end of the femur. The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery American Volume 1986;68:1331–7.
- [33] Savio SD, Deslivia MF, Astawa P, Wiratnaya IGE. The outcome comparison of limb salvage surgery versus amputation for high-grade osteosarcoma: A systematic review and meta-analysis of the last 7-year studies. Journal of Orthopedics, Traumatology and Rehabilitation 2020;12:67. https://doi.org/10.4103/jotr.jotr 52 19.
- [34] Han G, Bi W-Z, Xu M, Jia J-P, Wang Y. Amputation versus limb-salvage surgery in patients with osteosarcoma: a meta-analysis. World Journal of Surgery 2016;40.
- [35] Groundland JS, Ambler SB, Houskamp LDJ, Orriola JJ, Binitie OT, Letson GD. Surgical and Functional Outcomes After Limb-Preservation Surgery for Tumor in Pediatric Patients: A Systematic Review. JBJS Reviews 2016;4:e2. https://doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.RVW.O.00013.
- [36] Revicki D, Hays RD, Cella D, Sloan J. Recommended methods for determining responsiveness and minimally important differences for patient-reported outcomes. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology 2008;61:102–9.
- [37] Karhade AV, Bono CM, Schwab JH, Tobert DG. Minimum Clinically Important Difference: A Metric That Matters in the Age of Patient-Reported Outcomes. JBJS n.d.:10.2106/JBJS.21.00773. https://doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.21.00773.

- [38] Copay AG, Subach BR, Glassman SD, Polly Jr DW, Schuler TC. Understanding the minimum clinically important difference: a review of concepts and methods. The Spine Journal 2007;7:541–6.
- [39] Bekkering WP, Vlieland TPV, Fiocco M, Koopman HM, Schoones JW, Nelissen RG, et al. Quality of life, functional ability and physical activity after different surgical interventions for bone cancer of the leg: A systematic review. Surgical Oncology 2012;21:e39–47.
- [40] Guyatt GH, Osoba D, Wu AW, Wyrwich KW, Norman GR, Group CSCM. Methods to explain the clinical significance of health status measures. Mayo Clinic Proceedings, vol. 77, Elsevier; 2002, p. 371–83.
- [41] Mukaka MM. A guide to appropriate use of correlation coefficient in medical research. Malawi Medical Journal 2012;24:69–71.
- [42] Malec JF, Ketchum JM. A Standard Method for Determining the Minimal Clinically Important Difference for Rehabilitation Measures. Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation 2020;101:1090–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apmr.2019.12.008.
- [43] Copay AG, Chung AS, Eyberg B, Olmscheid N, Chutkan N, Spangehl MJ. Minimum clinically important difference: current trends in the orthopaedic literature, part I: upper extremity: a systematic review. JBJS Reviews 2018;6:e1.
- [44] Copay AG, Eyberg B, Chung AS, Zurcher KS, Chutkan N, Spangehl MJ. Minimum clinically important difference: current trends in the orthopaedic literature, part II: lower extremity: a systematic review. JBJS Reviews 2018;6:e2.
- [45] Ogura K, Uehara K, Akiyama T, Shinoda Y, Iwata S, Tsukushi S, et al. Minimal clinically important differences in Toronto Extremity Salvage Score for patients with lower extremity sarcoma. Journal of Orthopaedic Science 2020;25:315–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jos.2019.03.022.
- [46] Schünemann HJ, Akl EA, Guyatt GH. Interpreting the results of patient reported outcome measures in clinical trials: the clinician's perspective. Health and Quality of Life Outcomes 2006;4:1–8.

- [47] Devji T, Carrasco-Labra A, Guyatt G. Mind the methods of determining minimal important differences: three critical issues to consider. Evidence-Based Mental Health 2021;24:77–81.
- [48] Abed R, Grimer R. Surgical modalities in the treatment of bone sarcoma in children. Cancer Treatment Reviews 2010;36:342–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ctrv.2010.02.010.
- [49] Yuksel S, Ayhan S, Nabiyev V, Domingo-Sabat M, Vila-Casademunt A, Obeid I, et al. Minimum clinically important difference of the health-related quality of life scales in adult spinal deformity calculated by latent class analysis: is it appropriate to use the same values for surgical and nonsurgical patients? Spine J 2019;19:71–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spinee.2018.07.005.
- [50] Gagnier JJ, Robbins C, Bedi A, Carpenter JE, Miller BS. Establishing minimally important differences for the American Shoulder and Elbow Surgeons score and the Western Ontario Rotator Cuff Index in patients with full-thickness rotator cuff tears. Journal of Shoulder and Elbow Surgery 2018;27:e160–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jse.2017.10.042.
- [51] Weinschenk RC, Wang W-L, Lewis VO. Chondrosarcoma. JAAOS-Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons 2021;29:553–62.
- [52] Messerschmitt PJ, Garcia RM, Abdul-Karim FW, Greenfield EM, Getty PJ. Osteosarcoma. JAAOS-Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons 2009;17:515–27.
- [53] Grimer RJ, Aydin BK, Wafa H, Carter SR, Jeys L, Abudu A, et al. Very long-term outcomes after endoprosthetic replacement for malignant tumours of bone. The Bone & Joint Journal 2016;98:857–64.
- [54] Mahendra A, Griffin AM, Yu C, Gortzak Y, Bell, Ferguson PC, et al. Correlation of msts-87 & tess functional evaluation scores following endoprosthetic replacement for bone sarcoma. Orthopaedic Proceedings 2010;92-B:64–64. https://doi.org/10.1302/0301-620X.92BSUPP I.0920064b.

- [55] Sharil AR, Nawaz AH, Azman MN, Zulmi W, Faisham WI. Early functional outcome of resection and endoprosthesis replacement for primary tumor around the knee. Malaysian Orthopaedic Journal 2013;7:30.
- [56] Topkar OM, Sofulu Ö, Şirin E, Erol B. Limb salvage surgery of primary and metastatic bone tumors of the lower extremity: Functional outcomes and survivorship of modular endoprosthetic reconstruction. Acta Orthopaedica et Traumatologica Turcica 2021;55:147–53.
- [57] Morri M, Forni C, Ruisi R, Giamboi T, Giacomella F, Donati DM, et al. Postoperative function recovery in patients with endoprosthetic knee replacement for bone tumour: an observational study. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders 2018;19:1–7.
- [58] Xu S, Yu X, Xu M, Fu Z, Chen Y, Sun Y, et al. Limb function and quality of life after various reconstruction methods according to tumor location following resection of osteosarcoma in distal femur. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders 2014;15:1–9.
- [59] Pala E, Trovarelli G, Calabrò T, Angelini A, Abati CN, Ruggieri P. Survival of modern knee tumor megaprostheses: failures, functional results, and a comparative statistical analysis. Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research® 2015;473:891–9.
- [60] Nakamura T, Matsumine A, Uchida A, Kawai A, Nishida Y, Kunisada T, et al. Clinical outcomes of Kyocera Modular Limb Salvage system after resection of bone sarcoma of the distal part of the femur: the Japanese Musculoskeletal Oncology Group study. International Orthopaedics 2014;38:825–30.
- [61] Ghert M, Deheshi B, Holt G, Randall RL, Ferguson P, Wunder J, et al. Prophylactic antibiotic regimens in tumour surgery (PARITY): protocol for a multicentre randomised controlled study. BMJ Open 2012;2:e002197.
- [62] Von Elm E, Altman DG, Egger M, Pocock SJ, Gøtzsche PC, Vandenbroucke JP. The Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) statement: guidelines for reporting observational studies. Annals of Internal Medicine 2007;147:573–7.

- [63] Clayer M, Doyle S, Sangha N, Grimer R. The Toronto Extremity Salvage Score in Unoperated Controls: An Age, Gender, and Country Comparison. Sarcoma 2012;2012:e717213. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/717213.
- [64] Gazendam, Aaron, Schneider, Patricia, Bhandari, Mohit, Busse, Jason, Ghert, Michelle. Defining Minimally Important Differences in Functional Outcomes for Musculoskeletal Oncology Patients undergoing Lower Extremity Endoprosthetic Reconstruction. JBJS (Submitted) n.d.
- [65] Ferguson PC, Griffin AM, O'Sullivan B, Catton CN, Davis AM, Murji A, et al. Bone invasion in extremity soft-tissue sarcoma: impact on disease outcomes. Cancer 2006;106:2692–700. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.21949.
- [66] Davis A m., Sennik S, Griffin A m., Wunder J s., O'Sullivan B, Catton C n., et al. Predictors of functional outcomes following limb salvage surgery for lowerextremity soft tissue sarcoma. Journal of Surgical Oncology 2000;73:206–11. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1096-9098(200004)73:4<206::AID-JSO4>3.0.CO;2-5.
- [67] Peduzzi P, Concato J, Feinstein AR, Holford TR. Importance of events per independent variable in proportional hazards regression analysis II. Accuracy and precision of regression estimates. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology 1995;48:1503– 10.
- [68] Dormann CF, Elith J, Bacher S, Buchmann C, Carl G, Carré G, et al. Collinearity: a review of methods to deal with it and a simulation study evaluating their performance. Ecography 2013;36:27–46.
- [69] Leopold SS. Importance of validating the scores we use to assess patients with musculoskeletal tumors. Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research 2019;477:669.
- [70] Jentzsch T, Erschbamer M, Seeli F, Fuchs B. Extensor function after medial gastrocnemius flap reconstruction of the proximal tibia. Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research® 2013;471:2333–9.

- [71] Cipriano CA, Dalton J, McDonald DJ. Does patellar tendon repair with gastrocnemius flap augmentation effectively restore active extension after proximal tibial sarcoma resection? Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research 2019;477:584.
- [72] Röder C, Staub LP, Eggli S, Dietrich D, Busato A, Müller U. Influence of Preoperative Functional Status on Outcome After Total Hip Arthroplasty. JBJS 2007;89:11–7. https://doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.E.00012.
- [73] O'Sullivan B, Davis AM, Turcotte R, Bell R, Catton C, Chabot P, et al. Preoperative versus postoperative radiotherapy in soft-tissue sarcoma of the limbs: a randomised trial. The Lancet 2002;359:2235–41.
- [74] Davis AM, O'Sullivan B, Turcotte R, Bell R, Catton C, Chabot P, et al. Late radiation morbidity following randomization to preoperative versus postoperative radiotherapy in extremity soft tissue sarcoma. Radiotherapy and Oncology 2005;75:48–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.radonc.2004.12.020.
- [75] Tunn PU, Pomraenke D, Goerling U, Hohenberger P. Functional outcome after endoprosthetic limb-salvage therapy of primary bone tumours—a comparative analysis using the MSTS score, the TESS and the RNL index. International Orthopaedics (SICO 2008;32:619–25. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00264-007-0388-8.
- [76] Johnson RL, Abdel MP, Frank RD, Chamberlain AM, Habermann EB, Mantilla CB. Impact of frailty on outcomes after primary and revision total hip arthroplasty. The Journal of Arthroplasty 2019;34:56–64.
- [77] Milder DA, Pillinger NL, Kam PCA. The role of prehabilitation in frail surgical patients: A systematic review. Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 2018;62:1356– 66. https://doi.org/10.1111/aas.13239.
- [78] Gazendam A, Bozzo A, Schneider P, Giglio V, Wilson D, Ghert M. Recruitment patterns in a large international randomized controlled trial of perioperative care in cancer patients. Trials 2021;22:1–8.